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REPORT OF THE TRUSTEES OF 

CHILDRENS HOPE FOUNDATION 


The Trustees who are the Directors for the purposes of the Companies Act 2006, 
present their report and financial statements for Children's Hope Foundation for the 
year ended 31 March 2017. The Trustees confirm that the annual report and 
financial statements of the Charity comply with current requirements, the 
requirements of the Charity's governing document and the provision of the 
Statements of recommended Practice "Accounting and Reporting by Charites" 
(SORP 2015). 

Structure, Governance and Management 

Governing Document 

The charity is a charitable company limited by guarantee, and was set up by a 
Memorandum of Association on 23rd December 1996, company number 03295669. 
Children's Hope Foundation has no share capital and is a registered charity with 
the Charity Commission in England & Wales, registered on 28th January 1997, 
charity number 1060409. 

Method of appointment or election of Trustees 

Children's Hope Foundation is governed by a Board of Trustees which comprises a 
Chairman and two Trustees. The Chairman is appointed by the Board from the 
existing Trustees. Trustees are recruited to ensure a broad mix of skills and 
backgrounds. 
The Trustees are responsible for the governance and strategy of Children's Hope 
Foundation and meet quarterly with the Chief Executive Officer to set strategic 
direction and review progress and priorities. Trustees also review charity 
governance performance and charity codes of conduct to ensure compliance. 
Responsibility for agreeing key areas of activity and policy may be delegated to 
committees that report back to full Trustee meetings. The day to day running 
of the Charity and executive responsibility is delegated to the Chief Executive 
Officer. 
Trustees are appointed for a renewable term of three years and are directors of the 
company for the purposes of the Companies Act 2006. 
All members of the Board of Trustees give of their time voluntarily and receive no 
benefits from the charity. Any expenses reclaimed from the charity are set out in 
note 5 to the accounts. 
Cllr. Mrs Seema Kumar retired by rotation and, being eligible, offered herself for re­
election and was duly re-elected. 
The trustees formally re-affirmed arrangements complying with the ICSA guide 
'Recruitment, Appointment and Induction of Charity Trustees' and seek to recruit 
new trustees for their experience, empathy and knowledge of the charity and to 
keep the skills and composition of the trustee body and succession planning under 
review. To assist in this, potential trustees are required to complete a skills audit 
and may be sought by open advertisement or through dialogue with major grant 
recipients as well as medical and educational institutions. The ultimate decision on 
selection is a matter for the trustees. 

Trustee Induction and Training 

All new trustees are required to undertake a comprehensive induction programme 
and training programme to learn about the work of Children's Hope Foundation to 
identify opportunities to get more involved with our work. Trustees are invited to 
attend events, site visits and additional training. All New Trustees meet with the 
Chairman, Chief Executive and trustees to discuss; 

• Their role and responsibilities 
• The grant making process 
• Code of conduct for Trustees 



• 	 Key documents including the Memorandum and Articles of Association 
• 	 Strategic plan of Children's Hope Foundation 
• All future plans 

On appointment, new trustees sign a model trustee declaration statement 
committing them to giving of their time and expertise and are supplied a 'Welcome 
Pack'. The welcome pack includes a brief history of the charity together with copies 
of the most recent trustee board minutes, a copy of the last three years' annual 
reports and accounts, a copy of the Memorandum and Articles of Association and a 
copy of the Charity Commission's guidance 'The Essential Trustee: What You Need 
to Know' and 'Charities and Public Benefit'. 
A review of governance is carried out annually, to assess the effectiveness of the 
Trustees and identify any improvements to governance arrangements. Updates on 
our work are offered to trustees on a regular basis. 
Trustee's indemnity 
Each of the Trustees has the benefit of an indemnity which is a qualifying third 
party indemnity as defined by Section 234 of the Companies Act 2006 
Limits of Liability; 

• 	 Trustee Indemnity 
• 	 Corporate Liability 
• 	 Employment Practice Liability 
• 	 Professional Indemnity 
• 	 Fidelity 

Meetings 

The trustees meet on a quarterly basis at which they agree the broad strategy and 
areas of activity for the charity, including consideration of grant making, 
investment, reserves and risk management policies and performance. The day-to­
day administration of grants and the processing and handling of applications is 
delegated to the Chief Executive. 
The trustees continue their efforts to recruit suitable candidates in order to form a 
sub-committee to assess applications for assistance and make recommendations to 
the board regarding the need, priority and finance of the application. The trustees 
will then make the final decision in line with available resources. 

Risk Management 

The Trustees are responsible for ensuring effective risk management, and that 
internal controls are in place to appropriately manage the risk exposure of 
Children'S Hope foundation. Consequently, the trustees review the major risks to 
which the charity is exposed at board meetings throughout the year. A risk register 
has been established and is updated at least annually. Where appropriate, systems 
or procedures have been established to mitigate the risks the charity faces. 
Significant risks to funding have led to the development of a strategiC plan, which 
will allow for the continued diversification of funding and activities. Internal control 
risks are minimised by the implementation of procedures for the authorisation of all 
transactions and activities. Procedures are in place to ensure compliance with 
health and safety of staff, volunteers and visitors to the office. 

Our Aims and Objectives 

Purposes and Aims 

Our charity's purposes as set out in the objects contained in the company's 
Memorandum of Association are to; 

• 	 Promote such charitable purpose (which expression shall mean such 
purposes as are charitable according to the laws of England and Wales) as 
the company shall decide for the benefit of children and young people 
suffering from a physical or mental disability and in particular but without 
limitation, the relief of sickness, the relief of poverty and the advancement of 
education. 

• 	 Our Vision is a world where the needs of all sick and disabled children and 
children enduring poverty, are most appropriately met throughout childhood. 



We are passionate about improving the health and wellbeing of families, tackling 
deprivation and providing opportunities for disabled and/or sick children or those 
enduring poverty to have the opportunity to reach their full potential. 
Our lVIission is to transform the lives of children and their families, enabling them to 
challenge the barriers they face throughout childhood. 

The Key strategic objectives for the coming year ending 31 st March 2018 are: 
• 	 Continue to be a provider of equipment, facilities and support, to children 

who are sick, disabled or in poverty. 
• 	 Raise the profile and awareness of the Charity brand, helping people to 

understand disabilities and childhood illness and the impact our support 
makes to individual lives 

• 	 To develop the infrastructure to enable Caudwell Children to fulfil its long 
term aims 

• 	 To increase voluntary income, extending local fundraising appeals, 
developing closer links with families and local communities 

These objectives are undertaken with the aim of enabling Children's Hope 
Foundation to provide a continued high quality service to its target sector of 
children with special needs and their families. 

Public benefit statement 

In setting plans and priorities for areas of work, the Trustees have followed the 
latest guidance from the Charity Commission on the provision of pu blic benefit, in 
accordance with section 17 of the Charities Act 2011. I n particular, the trustees 
consider how activities will contribute to meeting the objectives they have set and 
focus on the services that will deliver the greatest impact to the most 
disadvantaged disabled children and their families. In delivering these services, we 
identify the impact to the children and families we work with and, with the family's 
co-operation, monitor the impact and difference in the children's quality of life. We 
are passionate about ensuring our services transform lives and that we continue to 
learn the most effective and efficient ways to support our beneficiaries. 
Directors of a charity have a duty to report in their Annual Report on their charity's 
public benefit. In setting plans and priorities to achieve its vision, the Charity's 
Trustees have followed guidance from the Charity Commission on the provision of 
public benefit. The Trustees confirm that they have complied with the duty in 
Section 17 of the Charities Act 2011 to have due regard to the Charity 
Commission's general guidance on public benefit. 
Children's Hope Foundation is established for the public benefit of children in the 
community, delivered through the provision of equipment, facilities and grants for 
children and young people affected by illness, disability or poverty, in a responsive 
and age appropriate manner and by responding in a practical way to the needs of 
the children hardest hit by their situation. 
The Charity is established for the public benefit under the following purposes: 

• 	 The relief of sickness and/or disability 
• 	 The relief of poverty 
• 	 The advancement of education 
• The Promotion of equality of opportunity 

The Trustees have considered this matter and concluded: 
• 	 That the aims of the organisation continue to be charitable; 
• 	 That the aims and the work done give identifiable benefits to the charitable 

sector and both indirectly and directly to individuals in need; 
• 	 That the benefits are for the public, and are not unreasonably restricted in 

any way and certainly not by ability to pay; 
• 	 That there is no detriment or harm arising from the aims or activities. 

Ensuring our work delivers our aims 

We review our aims, objectives and activities each year. This review looks at what 
we achieved and the outcomes of our work in the previous twelve months. The 
review looks at the success of each key activity and the benefits they have brought 
for those children and young people we are set up to help. The review also helps us 
to ensure our aims, objectives and activities remained focused on our stated 



purposes In doing so, the trustees have referred to the guidance contained in the 
Charity Commission's general guidance on public benefit when reviewing our aims 
and objectives and in planning our future activities. In particular, the trustees 
consider how planned activities will contribute to the aims and objectives they have 
set. 

How our activities deliver public benefit? 

All our charitable activities focus on our aims and objectives and are undertaken to 
further our charitable purposes for the public benefit and those we try to help are 
described below. 

Who used and benefited from our activities 

Our objects and funding limit the amount of help we can give, however during the 
year Children's Hope Foundation has continued to support individuals in 3 main 
areas, equipment, education and welfare. The trustees are pleased to report that 
charitable activities spending has again increased by approximately 19% and the 
number of children and/or families whose lives we have touched during the course 
of the year is more than 500. There is yet much more to be done as the numbers of 
applications received daily continues to grow. 

Information provided courtesy of Child Poverty Action Group show that; 
• 	 Poverty affects one in four children in the UK today. Needless to say, when 

children grow up poor they miss out, missing out on the things most children 
take for granted like warm clothes, school trips or having friends home for 
tea. They also tend to do less well at school. 

• 	 There were 4 million children living in poverty in the UK in 2015-16. That's 
30 per cent of children, or 9 in a classroom of 30. Child poverty blights 
childhoods. 

• 	 Growing up in poverty means being cold, going hungry, not being able to join 
in activities with friends. For example, 59 per cent of families in the bottom 
income quintile would like, but cannot afford, to take their children on 
holiday for one week a year 

• 	 Families experience poverty for many reasons, but its fundamental cause is 
not having enough money to cope with the circumstances in which they are 
living. A family might move into poverty because of a rise in living costs, a 
drop in earnings through job loss or benefit changes. 

• 	 Child poverty has long-lasting effects. By GCSE, there is a 28 per cent gap 
between children receiving free school meals and their wealthier peers in 
terms of the number achieving at least 5 A*-C GCSE grades. 

More information can be found at their website www.cpag.org.uk 

The following statistics are provided courtesy of www.dlf.org.uk 
• 	 In the UK, there are 800,000 disabled children under the age of 16 - that 

equates to one child in 20. 
• 	 99.1 per cent of disabled children live at home and are supported by their 

families. 
• 	 The annual cost of bringing up a disabled child is three times greater than 

that of bringing up a non-disabled child. 
• 	 For disabled children, the most common impairments are social and 

behavioural (33%), learning disability (31 %) and stamina, breathing and 
fatigue (31%). 

• 	 The average income of families with disabled children is £15,270, which is 
23.5% below the UK mean income of £19,968.21.8% have incomes that are 
less than 50% the UK mean. . 

Many of the applications we receive are for children with autism. Autism spectrum 
disorder impacts how a child perceives and socializes with others, causing 
problems in crucial areas of development-social interaction, communication and 
behaviour. Some children show signs of ASD in early infancy. Many children on the 
autism spectrum have difficulty processing everyday sensory information. Any of 
the senses may be over or under-sensitive, or both, at different times. These 
sensory differences can affect behaviour, and can have a profound effect on a 
child's life as well as their family. The website of the National Autistic Society 

www.dlf.org.uk
www.cpag.org.uk


www.autism.org.uk shows much of the equipment which can help children with 
autism and it is through research on their site that Children's Hope Foundation are 
able to ensure that the equipment being requested will more likely bring the 
benefits that the family hope for. 

As can be seen from the above, special needs can be defined in many ways 
including disability, serious illness and poverty and as a consequence the range of 
support we are able to provide can be very equally as varied. 

Equipment 
In the past year we have continued to support children with disability with the 
provision of equipment to help or improve their mobility and/or quality of life. The 
sort of equipment we have provided is very much similar to that in previous years 
including; pushchairs, buggies and chairs for children with severe mobility issues. 
A number of children have been helped with mobility aids this year helping them 
travel with family and mix with peers. Again several children have received disabled 
friendly child car seats adapted for their needs. I n addition, we have also provided 
sensory equipment to a number of children affected by autism or visual problems. 
We have also learned the beneficial qualities of th is equipment for children with 
cerebral palsy. The trustees are keen to devote more resources to this area of our 
work in the futu reo 

Education/Training 
We have maintained our focus on the provision of computer equipment for children 
missing their education through illness or disability and again this year we have 
helped many children with computers and/or other computer equipment. Laptops 
and iPads, with appropriate software, are the most common request for children 
with a disability or serious illness, particularly those with Autism or ADHD and also 
those with sensory problems. This equipment has many advantages including size 
and portability and along with the growing range of educational software available 
and its' ability to integrate with a child's learning in school has proven to be helpful 
to those children in developing their learning. As is the case with all computer 
equipment any application for computers, ancillary equipment or IPads, must be 
supported by the child's school, as this helps us ensure that the equipment is both 
necessary and appropriate. Providing computing equipment to community 
groups/clubs ensures that many children benefit from the opportunities, which 
provides both for learning and leisure activities. Such activity helps those children 
without access, other than at school, develop their social skills and improve their 
life opportunities. 
The charity has again provided a large number of books, refurbished computer 
equipment, and age appropriate toys and games to clubs, groups and schools, 
enabling many hundreds of children to benefit immediately and, in most cases, 
continue to assist many more children well into the future. Educational visits and 
days out have again helped more than 200 children enjoy extra-curricular activities, 
including a large group consisting of two full classes, along with their teachers and 
carers, who attended a pantomime in January. We are eternally grateful to our 
benefactors for their wonderful contribution in providing many child ren the 
opportunity to attend their annual pantomime. In several cases where a child has 
been unable to accompany their classmates on a school trip because of the families 
lack of funds, we have been able to help with funds enabling those children to 
benefit from the experience. 
During the year, we have, in conjunction with a local 'back to work' provider and 
several local schools we have continued our training opportunity for young people 
giving them experience of the working environment whilst also equipping them with 
the vital skills to then move into the work place. 

Welfare 
As in previous years, assistance has been mainly for household items or for 
holidays/days out. Many children with certain disabilities have reason to require 
very frequent change of clothes and bedding. Whilst this may seem to be a family 
problem, it does place a huge burden on families, particularly where they are 
unable to finance such a huge expenditure. We understand this need and will help 
as much as possible to reduce the burden and the strain on the family. In the past 
year the charity has been able to help many children enduring extreme 
circumstances. 

www.autism.org.uk


Our holiday caravan continues to be a huge success having been booked 
throughout all of the school holidays during 2016. In addition, with the permission 
of the child's school, several families enjoyed both one week and long weekend 
breaks at the caravan. Based at Camber Sands, near Rye in East Sussex, families 
have been able to enjoy seaside holidays and breaks from their everyday routine. 
Reports from the families show the tremendous beneficial effect this has had on 
both the children and the entire family. Also this year we have had continued 
support from a number of owners, who having seen the work of the charity, offered 
to provide their own holiday home for the use of families in difficult situations. This 
has added greatly to the number of families we have been able to help in 2016. 
Once again the numbers of applications for 2018 grows daily and the caravan will 
be completely booked up for all the holiday periods whilst some of those 
applications are being considered for breaks during school term. In addition, those 
owners who so generously helped this year have said they will provide the same 
opportunities in 2018 and for the foreseeable future. Following the decision in last 
year's report to provide opportunities for families to experience holidays in other 
parts of the UK, several families have enjoyed short breaks at other holiday parks 
closer to their home. 
Sadly, although our income has again increased in the last twelve months, it is not 
yet sufficient to purchase another caravan without substantially reducing our 
reserves, leaving the charity vulnerable to sudden falls in funding, possibly 
rendering us unable to fulfil our mission. The provision of holidays and short breaks 
is however seen as an important function of the charity and depending on available 
funds, the trustees continue to be optimistic in further growing this aspect of the 
charity's work in the coming years. As stated in last year's report a fundraising plan 
was begun to raise funds specifically for the purpose of developing this aspect of 
the charity's work. To date it has had limited success but the trustees are confident 
that this can be successfully developed in the future. 

Reserves Policy 

The trustees aim to maintain free reserves in unrestricted funds at a level which 
equates to between three and six months of unrestricted charitable expenditure. 
The trustees consider that this level will provide sufficient funds to respond to 
applications for grants and/or equipment and ensure that there are sufficient funds 
available to cover support and governance costs. Budgeted expenditure for 2017/18 
is £180,000 and therefore the target is £50,000 to £100,000 in general funds. The 
reserves are needed to meet the working capital requirements of the charity and 
the trustees are confident that at this level they would be able to continue the 
current activities of the charity in the event of a significant drop in funding. The 
present level of reserves available to the charity of £80,000 is within the range 
necessary for the trustees to maintain their reserves policy. 
Notwithstanding the above policy, the trustees will always, as a matter of priority, 
apply reserves for the benefit of children and young persons disadvantaged by 
illness, disability or poverty whilst maintaining an appropriate level of reserves at 
any given point in time. 

Plans for the future 

The Trustees intend to continue to provide support in a similar way to the recent 
past continuing the emphasis on three areas of giving but retaining flexibility as to 
the timing and scale of support. The trustees also intend to continue to raise funds, 
in support of its objectives, in the same manner in the future. The trustees feel 
that, despite the small level of increase in income, it is now essential that we 
recruit a suitable individual capable of having a speedy impact on the charity's 
funding mix. For this reason, during 2016/17 the recruitment of a 'Trust Fundraiser' 
and a 'Corporate Fundraiser' will begin with a view to appointing the right person 
before the end of the 2016/17 financial year. The trustees will continue to promote 
the charity and organise various fundraising activities throughout the year. 
As necessary, the trustees will seek to recruit and appoint further sub-committees 
to examine and improve other aspects of the charity's day-to-day activities, e.g. 
fundraising, marketing, legal and financial. 



As has previously been the case, the trustee's aim of spending funds in the local 
area in which they have been raised remains although this is entirely dependent on 
the areas from which beneficiaries come. It is with pleasure that the trustees can 
report that beneficiaries this year have come from all areas of the UK including 
England, Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland. During the year staff and 
volunteers have continued to follow the trustee's guidance, establishing and 
developing relationships with local authorities and retail outlets in order to engage 
them with the distribution of help for special needs children in their local area. In 
the coming year this will continue. 

Trustee's Responsibilities in relation to the financial statements 

The trustees are responsible for preparing the Trustees' Report and the financial 
statements in accordance with applicable law and United Kingdom accounting 
standards. The law applicable to charities in England and Wales requires trustees 
to prepare financial statements for each financial year which give a true and fair 
view of the state of affairs of the charity and of the incoming resources and 
application of resources of the charity for that period. In preparing these financial 
statements, the trustees are required to: 

.. Select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently; 

.. Make judgements and estimates that are reasonable and prudent; 

.. State whether applicable accounting standards and statements of 
recommended practice have been followed, subject to any departures 
disclosed and explained in the financial statements; and 

.. Prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is 
inappropriate to presume that the charity will continue in operational 
existence. 

The Trustees are responsible for keeping proper accounting records which disclose 
with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the charity and to 
enable them to ensure that the financial statements comply with the Charities Act 
1993 and the Charity (Accounts and Reports) regulations 2008. They are also 
responsible for safeguarding the assets of the charity and hence for taking 
reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities. 
The trustees are responsible for the maintenance and integrity of the charity and 
financial information included on the charity's website. 

Independent Examiner 

The Trustees intend to ask the existing auditors to undertake the independent 
examination of the charity in the followi ear. 

Paul Jorgensen 
Chairman 
8th January 2018 
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